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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE 
SEPTEMBER 12, 2019 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:05 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC) in Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: Board Members Present: Dennis Wolterding, Angela Lee Chen, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Fereshteh Azad, Judy Mangold and John Leiter. Guest was Al Grasso.  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared. Note: The COFE Directorship remains vacant and Director of Service, Ben Hay was absent.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of September 12, 2019 (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “190912-1907.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Secretary, Laura Crabtree.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
1.
Motion by Fereshteh Azad to approve the Minutes of the August 1, 2019 Board Meeting; seconded by Jeff Stearns.  PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

2. 
Motion by Angela Lee Chen to create a dedicated EMERGENCY FUND (with Emergency to be later defined) to be seeded initially with $2000.00 from The Circle Center Account and fed with a monthly contribution of $50.00. Further, when there is not enough time for the Full Board to consider disbursement, THE EMERGENCY FUND COMMITTEE shall make the determination, up to a maximum of $250.00. THE EMERGENCY FUND shall consist of the Vice President, Treasurer and Director of Service. The funds from THE EMERGENCY FUND shall be distributed according to Policies set by the Board, and the Committee shall report to the Board after each disbursement; seconded by John Leiter. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

3.
Motion by President, Dennis Wolterding to give $100.00 to Mr. Robert Walker for bus tickets to an emergency shelter (for the homeless) in Gastonia, South Carolina. Dennis will ensure that the money goes to buying bus tickets; seconded by Fereshteh Azad. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

4. 
Motion by Dennis Wolterding to pay for two (2) nights at The Meher Spiritual Center for Maggie Purnell, who is coming from out of town and doing an Advance Directives Presentation at TCC on November 23rd. Funds are to come from the Scholarship Fund; seconded by Fereshteh Azad. 
PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

5.
Motion by Dennis Wolterding to appropriate up to $50.00 to feed the Vendors lunch at the October 26th Health/Service Fair at TCC; seconded by Angela Lee Chen. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Assignments:
1. Angela L.C. will do the Flyer for the October 26th Health/Service Fair.

2. John will talk to Cliff Tall at Health/Service Fair. 

3. Angela will get with John about Google Docs—will set up Google Calendar for Volunteers.

4. Dennis will talk to Joe Perl re: our Utility Bill.

5. Dennis will draft response to Ward Parks for Board Review.

6. Dennis will send Board Members Policy 1.

Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. The Meeting opened with Al Grasso's recitation of  Baba's words followed by a brief moment of silence and the reading of the Norms by Fereshteh Azad. The Board then accepted the August 1, 2019 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. President Dennis Wolterding reported that he and Ben Hay, Service Director had been working with a homeless person who requested our help and with others in very straightened circumstances. As a result, Dennis believed that it was time to “formalize” our Emergency Help Policies. He suggested that we set up an Emergency Fund to be seeded with money from The Circle Center Account and increased monthly. Vice President Angela Lee Chen agreed that we needed such a formalized fund and other Directors, such as John Leiter added that defining an “emergency” could be a problem. Directors certainly believe in aiding those in difficult circumstances who meet IRS requirements as a “charitable class”, but it is not good to enable those who can actually help themselves. Dennis pointed out that we did have an IRS approved Policy on giving help (Policy 1) and had been doing disbursements in accordance with it. After much discussion, including the mechanics of quick response, it was decided to set up a Standing Emergency Fund and Emergency Fund Committee to administer it in the first instance, with reporting to the Board and to develop the parameters for an “emergency”. Motion 2 was passed to do this. Initially, $2000.00 will seed the Fund along with a monthly addition of $50.00.

C. With the Emergency Fund established, President Wolterding asked for money from it to help get a homeless gentleman, Robert Walker,bus tickets to Gastonia, NC, where they had room in a Shelter to take him (there was no room in any South Carolina shelters that could be found after much looking). Motion 3 was passed to allocate up to $100.00 for bus tickets with the proviso that Dennis would ensure the money, in fact, went only for that. Lastly, Dennis reported that he was in contact with Ms. Maggie Purnell who was to do an Advanced Directives Workshop for the Community at THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC) in late November. Because she was coming from out of Town, she asked if there were any money to pay for a brief stay on the MSC (something we have done from time to time for other speakers). The Board believed that a disbursement for two night's stay was appropriate (to be taken from the Scholarship Fund), and Motion 4 was passed accordingly. 


D. Vice President, Angela Lee Chen reported a mini-Sahavas on “Remembering the Mandali”, with Laurel Magrin and Sally Pearson, was set up for September 14th from Noon to 3:45 p.m. Sally will be bringing her own “halogen lights” because she is concerned about the LED illumination of TCC. Angela then asked the Board for input on her Mini-Sahavas Spreadsheet which she sent around via Google Docs. John Leiter said he needed a tutorial in that Program and Angela promised to provide it.  Angela, who is both “tech savvy” and likes tech, offered to set up a Volunteer Scheduling Framework via Google Calendar and will work with Judy Mangold to do so. Angela further suggested that we have a Volunteer Party (even though most of our Volunteers for TCC come from the Board), and Dennis believed this to be  long overdue and sorely needed to give updated information on our technology, etc.  


E. Secretary Laura Crabtree indicated that the Food Bin distribution situation had still not been totally resolved since Reverend Gause had not gotten back to her about it as he promised. But, Jeff Stearns and Judy Mangold said that they could deliver food to Reverend Gause. If not then, then it was posited that, perhaps. Francis Curry could take it to Our Lady Star of the Sea, or Catholic Charities or Helping Hands.  Laura added that first preference should be given to Racepath, however.  Laura also reported that a check for the RoboCall monies owed to Jerry Edwards, and which the Board had voted to reimburse him at the last Meeting, was delivered. Jerry has still not returned home but is in Rehab.

F. Treasurer Jeff Stearns reported that there is $26,405 in the Circle Center Account and $913.23 in the Operating Account. He also indicated that there were pending deposits of about $3000.00. Dennis added that all the monies disbursed by The Circle for Ira Shader's Memorial Service Dinner were repaid by private donors (indeed, The Circle may have gotten a net increase of about $150.00 since a late check was received from Don McBride). It was brought up that Joe DiSabatino would be doing a January Play at TCC but nothing so elaborate as the Baba Play. Joe is asking The Circle to fund the lights, but the Board is chary of doing this. Joe needs to make a proposal. Angela will get more specifics.


G. Service Director, Ben Hay was not present for the Meeting, but Dennis reported that good progress had been made on securing all Vendors for the Health/Service Fair (about 12 in toto) and that a flyer and advertising were now needed. Angela agreed to use her artistic brilliance to do the Flyer. It was also discussed that Angela would come with Dennis to meet Joe Perl and Danielle Breda to discuss, among other things, the general matter of advertising events at TCC.  


H. Fundraising Director, Fereshteh Azad reported that she had made much progress on the Booksale/Holiday Bazaar, refurbishing moldy Baba books from Bob Cushman's estate. She proposed November 15 and 16 for the Sale—four hours each day. Fereshteh has also separated out valuable books, such as first editions of “Stay with God” and “Listen Humanity,” that can be sold at auction for appreciable money-- or maybe at our Annual Meeting.  The matter of inviting professional booksellers arose without any particular resolution. Fereshteh needs volunteers for the sale; she will try to find them in the Community with the Board being the Volunteers of last resort (probably). To entice the Holiday shoppers, Jewelry and other items from artist/vendors may be sold (some, perhaps, on standard COF donation percentage). .


I. The Board then moved to old business. Dennis reported that Dr. Allan Cohen had confirmed he would be our Keynote Speaker. Gary Assadourian would do dinner music. If we have really nice items, we can do a “Silent Auction”. Dennis will prepare the Proxy/Ballots as he has done for years. We will likely have no candidate for Vice President (unless Fereshteh Azad wishes to run for this) since Sheri Orr who had expressed interest might not be staying in the area. Dennis apologized for not yet drafting the response to Ward Parks and said he would do so.


J. Dennis Wolterding mentioned his concern that we were not using THE CIRCLE CENTER sufficiently for public education, and that he was thinking of starting a monthly “Who is Meher Baba” outreach with a video, literature and facilitator to answer questions and direct the interested to resources. There were a number of suggestions as to people who might want to facilitate.  



K. The TCC windows, now bare since we removed the wood and birds, need to be done. Dennis reminded the Board that we, supposedly, had an “Art Committee”. That Committee now should be reactivated: Members suggested are Judy Mangold, Fereshteh Azad, Angela Lee Chen and (possibly) Heather Rotramel (sp).  


L.  A Board member brought up the need to secure valuable items at TCC. There is some indication certain things are “going missing”. This will have to be explored further.
Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at about 9:00 p.m. 
October 2, 2019 Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding
APPENDIX TO SEPTEMBER 12, 2019 MINUTES
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting September 12, 2019--7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
I.
Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II.
Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba -A

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
III.
Approval of Previous Minutes (August 1, 2019)
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report (Dennis W.; Memorial and Other Services & Bankruptcy; Fair Flyer)
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C.: Syncing Files Possible?)

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S.)

---Service Director's Report (Ben H.: R. Walker Issue; Health/Service Fair)

---Fundraising Report( Fereshteh A.: Book sale; Yard sale ) 

---Program Committee Report (How are we doing?) 
---C.O.F.E. (S.O. A GREAT Candidate if she will say, “Yes”)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; New Volunteer Training)
---Director at Large (e-mail Policy; Bequest Language).)

V.
Old Business 
Annual Meeting-Finalizing the Agenda

Ward Park's Letter/Issue: E-mail Policy Subcommittee/TCC Policy

All's Quiet on the Mall Front—But...........?
CIRCLE CINEMA—What to Do and When?

Others
VI.
New Business

A. 
PUBLIC EDUCATION ON MEHER BABA AT THE CIRCLE CENTER-A NEGLECTED 


THING

B..
OTHERS???
ASSIGNMENTS FROM August 1, 2019 MEETING 
1.
Angela L.C. will look at our Website and FACEBOOK Pages to ensure that our Mission Statement is there and access for our By-Laws.

2.
Laura will call Reverend Gause, re: picking up food from TCC and call Ben Hay if further action on bin distribution is needed. 

3.
Laura will ascertain the exact amount owed Jerry Edwards for Robocall reimbursement and, per Motion 4, give him a check for that amount.

4.
Ben will call the MSC, if necessary, Re: TCC food bin distribution?

5.
Jeff Stearns will call Chris Ott to clarify the 1099 situation, if any, for the Newsletter Contract.

6.
John Leiter will talk to Cliff Tall about serving as a resource for the October 26th Circle Health Fair

7.
Dennis W. will write a “standing piece” to go into the Newsletter on the hours of The Circle Center.

8.
John Leiter will do a first draft of an e-mail policy for Board Communication.

9.
Dennis will do a first draft of a reply to Ward Parks's e-mail and send to the Board.
To Keep in Mind and for Possible Further Discussion

MOTIONS PASSED AT STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING:
CREATE A PERMANENT RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT (FUNDRAISING) COMMITTEE WITH STEVE KOREN AS CHAIR. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following will serve on this Committee: Steve Koren (Chair), Dennis, Judy, John, and Angela.
CREATE SECOND AD-HOC SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE AND BUDGET COMMITTEE. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following people will serve on the Site Selection Committee: Angela L.C. (Chair), John L.; Dennis W. Steve K. Jeff S., Don McBride. 

Note 2. : John Leiter will contact Magnolia Plaza as a possible Circle Center Site.
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